
 
 

Report from the Student Non-Academic Grievance Committee 

  

TO:                          Greg Singleton 
Interim Vice President for Student Affairs and Dean of Students 

FROM:               John McConnell  Ajay Thompson 

Timothy Leszczak  Daniel Law 

Bettina Shank   Brooklyn White 

Ashley Kautz   Susan Conner 

Jessica White              

DATE:                    March 15, 2023 

Reporting Party: Heather Goodmancave, Former Student 

Complaint:   

Appendix A contains the complaint that Heather Goodmancave submitted on January 29, 2023.  

The purposes of the Student Non-Academic Grievance Committee (hereafter 

referred to as the Committee) are to: 

1.   Hear students’ grievances and complaints about the actions and performances of 

University personnel in non-academic matters. 

2. Determine the validity of the grievance or complaint. 

3.    Report their findings to the appropriate supervising authority. 

4.    Recommend action to be taken. 

Meeting with Heather Goodmancave (Complainant): 

The Committee met with Ms. Goodmancave on February 13, 2023. Ms. Goodmancave reported 

that she has been an APSU student since 2010 and finished her Master’s degree in 2020. In the 

Fall of 2021, she started the PsyD in Counseling Psychology program with four other students, 

together comprising the second cohort in the program. Ms. Goodmancave identifies as a student 

of color, one of two in the cohort. 

  



 
 

On January 29, 2023, she submitted a Discrimination and Harassment Complaint to LaNeeça R. 

Williams, Chief Diversity Officer and Title IX Coordinator in the Office of Equity, Access, and 

Inclusion. Ms. Goodmancave shared this complaint with the Committee and detailed much of 

what is included within this complaint. The Committee proceeded to focus on the non-academic 

aspects of the complaint, with the Office of Equity, Access, and Inclusion overseeing the other 

aspects of the complaint. 

Ms. Goodmancave, along with the other student of color, were assigned to Dr. Daniel McKelvey 

as his advisees, and she reported that certain clinical trainings were initially not afforded to them 

as those to the other cohort members. Specifically, Ms. Goodmancave reported that she was not 

initially made aware of specific clinical trainings that were offered by Dr. Shatto, another faculty 

member in the program. These clinical hours are recorded on a system called Time2Track which 

helps them gain licensure, and Ms. Goodmancave reported that she was not afforded a 

comparable number of clinical hours as some of her peers. 

Ms. Goodmancave recounted another instance where students were offered, in November of 2021, 

a professional development opportunity in Virginia. This was communicated to students via 

email. Ms. Goodmancave reported that, although she had expressed interest in attending, she was 

not picked for the trip. 

Ms. Goodmancave stated that, prior to the start of the second year of the program, she requested 

a change in advisor, a request that she said was refused. Ms. Goodmancave stated that she wanted 

Dr. Leake, the director of the program, as her advisor but that, a few weeks after she was refused, 

Dr. Leake took on another student. 

Ms. Goodmancave reported that she received an “I” in her course with Dr. Shatto and that a 

presentation was needed to complete the course. Ms. Goodmancave stated that, although she was 

ready to deliver the presentation, Dr. Shatto informed her, in a group including three other people 

including her advisor, Dr. McKelvey, that she did not have to give her presentation. Ms. 

Goodmancave stated that Dr. Shatto later denied having made that statement. 

Ms. Goodmancave reported that on November 22, 2022, she was observing a therapy session 

being conducted by another student where she intervened with the client after she could not find 

the attending psychologist, Dr. Shatto. Ms. Goodmancave believed that she was wrongly cited an 

ethical violation for this breach in protocol. 

Ms. Goodmancave detailed some personal circumstances involving her ex-husband that 

contributed to her difficulty in the program. 

 



 
 

Meeting with Leah Walker (Current Student): 

The Committee met with Ms. Walker on February 27, 2023. When asked about professional 

development opportunities that are available within the program, Ms. Walker stated that most of 

the opportunities for training are associated with a faculty member’s specialty area but they are 

still emailed to all students. Ms. Walker gave an example: all students were given the opportunity 

to attend a training session in Virginia that was paid for by department faculty but some students 

interested in this opportunity had not taken relevant prerequisite courses. Those students were 

given supplemental training in order to prepare them for the Virginia trip.  

Ms. Walker stated that training opportunities are sent via email from program faculty members 

to all students in the three cohorts to gauge student interest regardless of the origin of or the 

funding for the opportunity. She also reported that students are given a deadline (usually 1-2 

weeks later) by which to respond to the initial email so that the faculty can decide if there are 

enough interested students.  

Meeting with Dr. Erynne Shatto (Program Faculty Member): 

The Committee met with Dr. Shatto on February 27, 2023. When asked about procedures related 

to running out of space or funding for students to participate in professional development 

activities, Dr. Shatto stated that there has never been a case to her knowledge in which more 

students have asked to be a part of an opportunity than they could accommodate. Dr. Shatto 

indicated that if this situation ever does arise in the future, the department would likely try to find 

a way to accommodate as many students as possible and that there are several avenues for funding 

that the students can pursue (departmental travel grant, student research grant, etc.).  

Dr. Shatto stated that students express an area of interest when they apply to the program, with 

the understanding that this interest can change along the way. The students are then assigned to 

an advisor with a similar area of interest or practice.  

When asked about the process by which professional development opportunities are advertised 

to the students, Dr. Shatto stated that core faculty will meet to discuss any opportunities that are 

more focused on certain areas and they make a decision as to whether the opportunity will be sent 

to all students or to a specific group. Dr. Shatto provided an example: there was an opportunity 

to assist schools in Humphreys County, TN. Dr. Shatto met with core faculty and they made the 

decision to offer this opportunity to all students, so all students across the cohorts were invited to 

express their interest and participate. She stated that opportunities are sent to students via email 

and the students are asked to respond with an expression of their interest in participating.  

Dr. Shatto stated that extra training sessions provided to the students do not typically cost money, 

rather the faculty provide their time and expertise.  



 
 

In regards to Incomplete grades, Dr. Shatto stated that all students receive an Incomplete in 

practicum courses in order to maintain their malpractice insurance. For other courses, students 

are given the time stipulated by APSU (1 year) to finish any incomplete coursework and the 

program faculty meet to determine what support can be offered to the student. When asked about 

forms pertaining to the Incomplete grades, Dr. Shatto explained that there is a remediation plan 

form that is used in cases where there is evidence that things need to be addressed outside the 

bounds of one single class (example: multiple Incomplete grades).  

When asked if there was anything else that she would like to share with the Committee, Dr. Shatto 

shared the following information:  

● The program is driven by a mentorship model so that the students can develop a 

professional identity. As such, training does not look the same for every student as they 

choose and develop their areas of interest.  

● Mentorship meetings include planning for internships and future job positions. 

● APSU offers rich training experiences for all students in the program as the students will 

be competing with others from across the U.S. for internships.  

● Students on average spend about 75-80 hours per week on school-related activities, and 

therefore could not say yes to every opportunity. Mentors work with students to identify 

the best opportunities for their particular goals.  

● Every student is given the opportunity to build the best possible CV for their future plans.  

Meeting with Dr. Valerie Leake (Program Director): 

The Committee met with Dr. Leake on February 27, 2023. Dr. Leake provided the following 

enrollment information when asked about student retention:  

● First cohort (2020) 2 of 5 students are still enrolled. 

● Second cohort (2021) 3 of 5 students are still enrolled. 

● Third cohort (2022) 3 or 3 students are still enrolled. 

● Currently interviewing 4 students for the next (2023) cohort. 

When asked to explain the process of assigning advisors to students, Dr. Leake stated that 

incoming students are asked to report their area(s) of interest when they apply to the program. 

Students from the first and second cohorts were assigned based on alignment with faculty 

interests, and students were informed that their area(s) of interest may have to shift in order to 

better align with their advisor. Students from the third cohort were also asked to rank faculty 

members based on preference during their interviews. If students express any concerns after their 

first year in the program the student can request a new advisor. If both the current and potential 

advisor approve of the change, the student can update their advisor assignment by completing the 

form outlined in the PsyD Student Handbook.  



 
 

Dr. Leake stated that she has personally spoken to each student who has chosen to leave the 

program and that any information gleaned from these interviews is kept within the department. 

Students complete an anonymous program evaluation form each year for the faculty to review.  

When asked about student fees associated with the program, Dr. Leake stated that there are 

program fees that the students pay each semester, and that these fees are frequently used for 

student professional development. Dr. Leake provided the following examples: course fees have 

been used to pay for all students to attend a virtual conference and to fund presentations and 

training sessions that all students could attend. Course fees are also used to pay for the software 

Time2Track as well as to pay for individual counseling for the students in the program.  

When asked about any policies or procedures that might be in place to ensure that each student 

receives equal opportunities to partake in additional training or clinical hours, Dr. Leake stated 

that while it is not possible to be completely equitable based on the differences in faculty research 

areas, the more general opportunities that can benefit all students are offered to everyone.  

Dr. Leake explained that if faculty identify a student who is struggling with basic knowledge or 

skills or who is impaired in any way, they may recommend that the student take a leave of absence 

or extend their program and take less coursework at a time. The program is currently three years 

of coursework plus one year of internship. Faculty are working on alternative pathways for 

students who need more time to complete the program. Program faculty suggest 2,000 clinical 

hours in preparation for applying to internships. Clinical hours are logged on Time2Track, 

supervisors sign off on hours as they are logged, and Dr. Leake must sign off on total hours as 

students apply for internships.  

When asked about the process by which students can apply for financial assistance to participate 

in professional development activities, Dr. Leake stated that the PsyD Student Handbook explains 

the process for applying for additional funds from the College of Graduate Studies at APSU. If 

students are unsuccessful in their attempt to acquire this funding, the department tries to provide 

some assistance.  

On March 2, 2023, Dr. Leake provided some additional information in response to her questions 

during the interview, and this additional information is contained in Appendix B. 

Meeting with Dr. Daniel McKelvey (Program Faculty Member/Student Advisor): 

The Committee met with Dr. McKelvey on February 27, 2023. When asked if any opportunity gaps 

exist for students depending on the advisor they are assigned in the program, Dr. McKelvey stated 

that there are no gaps but there are differences in the training opportunities that the students will 

participate in due to areas of interest. He stated that all students have the opportunity to fulfill 

their needs in the program regardless of advisor.  



 
 

Dr. McKelvey stated that if a situation arises in which the student has interests that do not align 

with their advisor, the faculty try to find areas of interest that overlap with the advisor or connect 

them to another advisor that is more familiar with that particular area of interest.  

When asked about perceived differences in the resources that advisors can offer their students, 

Dr. McKelvey acknowledged that each faculty member has their own area of interest that dictates 

what that advisor can offer to their students, but that despite the differences in the topic or nature 

of the individual opportunities, all advisors are able to offer resources to their students.  

When asked about the procedure for students that receive an Incomplete grade in his course, Dr. 

McKelvey stated that in some cases, an informal agreement is worked out with the student but 

these incomplete grades must be resolved in a timely manner as each course builds upon the 

knowledge of the previous courses.  

Meeting with Drs. Eva Gibson and Jessica Fripp (MS Counseling Faculty): 

The Committee met with Drs. Gibson and Fripp on February 27, 2023. When asked about their 

understanding of the equitability of access to professional development activities for students in 

the PsyD program, Drs. Gibson and Fripp stated that while they are not intimately familiar with 

the program’s policies and protocol (Drs. Gibson and Fripp are housed within the same 

department as the PsyD program but not within the program itself), they are aware of professional 

development opportunities that are shared with all students in the program. Dr. Gibson affirmed 

that there is a departmental committee dedicated to reviewing and awarding student requests for 

additional funding.  

When asked about their perception of equitability within the program, Drs. Gibson and Fripp 

stated that there are fewer mentors of color and therefore additional barriers might exist for 

students of color in so far as the students may not be aware of resources or support systems that 

they can access and the department might not be aware of additional opportunities that they could 

extend to students.  

Dr. Fripp suggested that a newsletter or weekly announcement be disseminated to all program 

students in order to ensure that all students are being made aware of all opportunities.  

Meeting with Dr. Nicole Knickmeyer (Department Chair): 

The Committee met with Dr. Knickmeyer on February 27, 2023. Dr. Knickmeyer affirmed that 

programmatic course fees paid by the students are allocated to provide a variety of resources for 

the students including but not limited to professional development opportunities, assessment 

tools, and personal counseling. Dr. Knickmeyer stated that there are also funds available from the 



 
 

department that students could apply for and that to her knowledge, every student who has 

applied for these funds received them.  

When asked about any existing exit interview protocol when students leave the program, Dr. 

Knickmeyer stated that Dr. Leake meets with every student who chooses to leave for any reason 

and that documentation is kept within the department for review.  

When asked about any existing protocol for a situation in which students might have a conflict 

with Dr. Leake (students would normally reach out to the Program Director, but in this case Dr. 

Leake is the Program Director), Dr. Knickmeyer stated that Dr. Leake has made every effort to 

resolve conflicts and issues as they arise, and that student support is a top priority. As outlined in 

the PsyD Student Handbook, if the student is unsuccessful in resolving the issue with their advisor 

and the Program Director, the students can meet with the Department Chair (in this case, Dr. 

Knickmeyer). Dr. Knickmeyer stated that in the future as students graduate from the program 

they will receive an anonymous survey in which they have the opportunity to share any last 

concerns.  

When asked about the lack of advisors within the program that are people of color and 

opportunities for mentorship outside of the program, Dr. Knickmeyer stated that mentorship 

regarding coursework should come from someone within the program, thereby eliminating the 

possibility of having an advisor or mentor who is a person of color (as the department is currently 

staffed to this date). Dr. Knickmeyer stated that increasing diversity is a priority for future hires 

but that they are having a hard time staffing the program. Dr. Knickmeyer further clarified that a 

student’s committee chair must be a program core faculty member, but that they can choose 

faculty from outside the program to be committee members; however, she noted that there is still 

a lack of diversity in qualified faculty.  

When asked if students are potentially at a disadvantage if their advisor does not offer 

supplemental training sessions, Dr. Knickmeyer stated that the program faculty strive to make 

sure that opportunities are equitable and that over the course of their time in the program all 

students will get a similar number of impactful opportunities.  

When asked about protocol in place regarding Incomplete grades, Dr. Knickmeyer stated that in 

cases where remediation plans are put into place with a student, any outstanding assignments are 

included in the remediation plan but that she was unsure if all faculty involved fill out a separate 

Report of Incomplete Grade Form.  

When asked if there was anything else that she would like to share with the Committee, Dr. 

Knickmeyer shared the following information: 



 
 

● On behalf of the program, she believes that everyone in the program has gone the extra 

mile to provide student support. 

● In regards to this particular student, several meetings were held with the student and with 

faculty to try and resolve concerns and issues.  

Meeting with Jordan Minchew (Former Student): 

The Committee met with Ms. Minchew on March 1, 2023. Ms. Minchew reported that she dropped 

out of the inaugural cohort for the program due to not having, before entering the program, a good 

understanding of the demand in workload (e.g., with clinicals), courseload, and other 

requirements of the program. She and the other students realized it was a new program and 

changes were being considered and made, but she still decided on leaving the program a second 

time. 

Ms. Minchew reported that advising was uneven, but that was expected given the varying 

experience across faculty in the program. Opportunities for extra training and professional 

development were communicated well via email or in person, whether through advising or in 

class. Ms. Minchew reported that there was no exit interview when she left (the first time), but the 

new program director did solicit feedback from her when she returned. 

When asked what recommendations she would have for the program, Ms. Minchew said that 

increased transparency for expectations and being more student-focused would be desirable. 

Findings: 

The Committee met on three separate occasions to interview multiple individuals (students, 

faculty, program director, department chair) who may have been directly or indirectly related to 

the non-academic aspects of the student’s grievance. These individuals provided information to 

help the Committee understand the non-academic aspects of the student’s grievance as well as 

help the Committee formulate the findings. The information below are the findings based on what 

the Committee heard from each of the individuals who were interviewed. The findings have been 

categorized into four different themes and these themes will guide the recommendations in a 

latter section.  

Finding A: Reporting a Grade of “I” 

 

1. The Committee found that the PsyD Student Handbook explicitly describes the process 

when an “I” is awarded in a didactic course; however, there were inconsistencies with 

some faculty about awarding an “I” in a didactic course. In other words, some faculty 

were aware of the “I” grade while others were not and there did not appear to be 

consistency across the individuals interviewed. There was, however, a consistent 



 
 

response as it related to awarding an “I” in a practicum course. The Committee found 

that all students will receive an “I” in practicum to maintain malpractice insurance. 

Based on what the Committee was told, students must be enrolled in a course in order to 

be covered by malpractice insurance. 

Per the PsyD Student Handbook (p. 27, para. 2), “If a student receives an “I” in a course, 

they must complete the requirements determined by the instructor by the specified date 

in the subsequent semester or, per university rules, the grade becomes an “F” and the 

student may be immediately removed from the Program. IPs are expected grades for 

internship, directed study, and dissertation until the requirements for each of these classes 

are met.” 

2. The Committee found that not all faculty submit the Report of Incomplete Grade Form for 

didactic courses and that there are inconsistencies in submitting Report of Incomplete 

Grade Form for didactic courses. 

 

Finding B: Trainings/Opportunities for Students 

 

1. The Committee found that the faculty had a clear and consistent message related to the 

various trainings and professional development opportunities for students. Based on the 

interviews, all individuals responded that trainings/opportunities are communicated via 

email and it is the responsibility of the student to respond to emails expressing an 

interest.   

 

2. The Committee found that information related to professional development and 

expectations of the student related to professional development is located in the PsyD 

Student Handbook. 

 

3. Faculty indicated trainings are specific to the faculty’s area of expertise (i.e., a faculty 

may have expertise working with children, so their training opportunities may be specific 

to that population). Similarly, a student in the program can express an area of interest 

and will be paired with a faculty member based on the area of interest. This 

pairing/advisor-advisee relationship is intentional to provide the student with the best 

experience and exposure to their area of interest. Because of this, each student may have 

more or fewer training opportunities; it all depends on the availability of training based 

on the area of interest. The faculty, however, did not feel one student was at an 

advantage/disadvantage based on the trainings/opportunities they were provided. 

 



 
 

4. The Committee learned from program faculty that certain competencies are necessary 

for specialized trainings and that some students may not have the skills/competencies 

necessary (or foundational knowledge) to participate in certain trainings/opportunities. 

 

Finding C: Assignment of Academic Advisor 

 

1. The Committee learned that the pairing of students with an advisor is based on 

overlapping research interests/areas of interest/expertise. During the admission 

application process (for Fall 2020 and Fall 2021 cohorts), students indicate their areas of 

clinical interest and are paired with faculty with similar interests. The student is required 

to stay with their assigned academic advisor their first academic year but will have an 

opportunity to request a different academic advisor after the first year (policy related to 

this is discussed in the first semester CPSY 8001 Colloquium class but the “one academic 

year rule” could not be found in the PsyD Student Handbook). The program outlines a 

formal process for submitting a request to change their assigned advisor using a form 

that is included in the appendix of the program handbook. 

 

2. The Committee also learned that the process of advisor assignment has changed since 

the program’s inception in Fall 2020. As of Fall 2022, the faculty in the program have a 

Doctoral Interview Day which results in students being assigned an advisor based on 

numerous factors such as number of current advisees, overlapping research 

interest/expertise, and workload. 

 

Finding D: Exit Interview/Survey 

 

1. The Committee found that the program has an exit interview and the exit interview is 

conducted by the program director. 

 

2. The exit interview is one on one, but the Committee did not find any information related 

to alternatives for exit interviews. For example, what does the program do if the student 

and the program director do not have a good relationship or if the student is leaving the 

program because of the program director? 

 

3. The Committee did not find any information related to a Qualtrics exit interview, nor did 

the Committee find any information related to frequent feedback. For example, instead 

of waiting until a student leaves the program, should there be more frequency to gauge 

the level of program satisfaction? 

 

4. The Committee did not find any information related to a mid-year satisfaction survey. 



 
 

Recommendations: 

The Committee makes the following recommendations: 

Recommendation A. Use the “Report of Incomplete Grade” form for documenting “Incomplete” 

grades. 

It is recommended that, for the reporting of “I” in a course, the “Report of Incomplete Grade” form 

should be used following the guidance found in the 2022-2023 Faculty Handbook, p. 23:  

When an instructor chooses to assign an “Incomplete,” the instructor must complete the “Report 

of Incomplete Grade” form located on the Secure Faculty Forms site detailing what assignments 

the student must complete, the percent values of these assignments toward the final course grade, 

and a schedule for submitting these assignments. One copy of the form must be filed with the chair 

of the department in which the faculty resides while a second copy shall be filed with the 

administrative assistant to the chair and a copy given to the student. Faculty are required to 

complete the “Report of Incomplete Grade.” This form is to be completed by the instructor at the 

time of assigning a grade of “I”.  

Recommendation B. Centralize the dissemination of information concerning professional 

development opportunities. 

The PsyD program has a process for communicating professional development opportunities that 

was shared by students and faculty during the interview process. The program has designated 

that each faculty member communicates training opportunities to students via email. Training 

prerequisites vary by opportunity; however, it is expected students should reply to the 

aforementioned emails to express interest. The expectations for student involvement in 

professional development opportunities are clearly outlined in the PsyD Student Handbook (see 

p. 45); however, the predetermined method to communicate opportunities is not detailed.  

While expectations related to professional development are clearly stated in the PsyD Student 

Handbook, it is the Committee’s recommendation that the program improves communication of 

these opportunities by creating a newsletter or similar alternative that consolidates opportunities 

in a single location. Since professional development is expected from students, it is encouraged 

this method of communicating opportunities is also mentioned in the PsyD Student Handbook. It 

is recommended the newsletter includes other professional development information outlined in 

the PsyD Student Handbook (i.e., Town Hall program meetings, program events, travel grant 

opportunities, conferences, trainings, etc.). By creating a uniform method from one source, 

students can more easily know where, when, and from whom the communication of this 

information will be provided. The Committee recognizes that faculty and staff are already 

challenged with high workloads, so it is encouraged that this be a task assigned to a Graduate 



 
 

Assistant or similar student position. The program director can determine a date by which faculty 

should have submitted relevant information to be included in the newsletter. The student can 

then consolidate information into the monthly newsletter and email it to all cohorts by a 

predetermined date. The hope of this Committee is that this consolidated method of 

communicating opportunities streamlines the process of disseminating professional development 

opportunities for students and faculty alike.  

Recommendation C. Clarify advisor assignment process in program documentation. 

Per the PsyD Student Handbook (p. 19, para. 1), “The advisor is appointed by the Program 

Director at the time of the student’s admission into the Program after consulting with incoming 

students and faculty.” However, this statement can be unclear to students how and why a student 

is assigned to a specific academic advisor. The Committee recommends adding further 

information and/or explanation about the advisor assignment process. An example statement 

could be, “The match between an advisee/advisor is determined based on several factors such as 

overlapping research and clinical interests between the student and faculty member, faculty 

member’s areas of expertise, and faculty member’s current advisee load in order to cultivate 

mentorship, professional development, and student growth.” The program could additionally 

state student interests are gleaned from their admission application and Doctoral Interview Day 

to perform the match.  

Per PsyD Student Handbook (p. 19, para. 1), “Students may opt to change advisors in the Program 

subsequent to discussing this matter with both the original and potential new advisors (see 

Appendix D for the Change of Advisor Request Form).” However, this statement does not specify 

when students may request an advisor reassignment which makes it unclear what the policy is 

and when students are eligible to submit a request. Per Dr. Leake, students may request a new 

advisor after one academic year and they learn about this opportunity in the first semester CPSY 

8001 Colloquium class and from their advisor. To provide students transparency and a clear 

understanding of the academic advisor reassignment process, the Committee recommends 

revising the policy to include the one academic year rule in the PsyD Student Handbook and/or 

on the Change of Advisor Request Form. This would remove any possible confusion for students 

if they did not attend class, provide consistency in the understanding of this policy, and also 

provide potential new PsyD students information on how advisor reassignments are performed. 

Recommendation D. Use anonymous student surveys during and upon exit of program. 

It is recommended students are afforded the opportunity to provide program experience feedback 

during the program via an anonymous survey. It is recommended that students receive one 

additional survey at program completion via an exit survey. It is recommended the surveys align 

and include key experiences such as: 



 
 

● Advising Experience 

● General Expectations 

● Training Opportunities  

● Clinical Experience Opportunities  

● Clinical Hours 

● Faculty Support 

● Administrative Support 

● Area for Open-Ended Comments 
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Appendix B 

 

Clarification of Some Issues from Interview 2/27/23 

Policy Development and Student Involvement 

In August 2021 (2nd year of the program), the current program director and another faculty 

member joined the program, creating a core faculty for the Psy D program although there were 

more hires still outstanding. Outside of a basic curriculum, no policies or handbook for the Psy D 

program existed to that point. Faculty began to meet for program meetings weekly, and students 

selected a representative for each cohort to attend the open portion of the program meetings. This 

process is discussed on p. 18 of the current version of the Student Handbook. Student 

representatives are charged with disseminating information from these meetings to their cohorts 

and from their cohorts to the program faculty, and notes from the open portion of the meeting are 

posted in a TEAMS folder accessible by students and faculty. Beginning in Fall 2021, during 

these meetings policy was proposed, crafted, refined, and agreed on, resulting in the first version 

of the Psy D Student Handbook completed in April 2022. The handbook then was submitted to 

our accreditation consultant, minor changes were requested and made, with written acceptance of 

the changes requested and obtained from students. This resulted in the current version of the 

handbook. The handbook is posted on the program website and in a program D2L course shell 

accessible by all students and faculty. Students sign the Handbook Agreement (p. 4 of the 

handbook) stating that they have read and agree to abide by the policies of the handbook on 

entering the program. Additional opportunities within the program for dissemination of 

information and changes in policy are during the weekly clinic meeting and the annual retreat as 

well as with more informal opportunities. 

Assignment of Advisors 

At the beginning of Fall 2021, students of the cohort of 2020 and 2021 were assigned initial 

advisors based on overlapping research interests/areas of expertise. Concurrently policy was 

being crafted during program meetings for the possibility of changing advisors. The resulting 

policy and procedure are noted in the handbook on p. 19 and in Appendix D. For the cohorts 

from 2021 and going forward, this and other policies and procedures are discussed in CPSY 

8001, the first-year colloquium course that meets weekly for the first year. Beginning with the 

cohort of 2022, potential students interview with faculty on Doctoral Interview Day and create a 

rank ordered list of faculty with whom they wish to work, and faculty review these when 

deciding whether to accept applicants into the program. Faculty will accept students based on a 



 
 

number of factors, including but not limited to number of current advisees, research area overlap, 

and other workload issues. 

Professional Development 

Numerous opportunities for professional development exist during the course of a program of 

study in the Psy D program. Please see p. 45 of the handbook for expectations for students in 

professional development over the course of their program of study. Numerous opportunities 

exist for students to participate in all levels of professional development including membership 

in professional organizations (e.g., Tennessee Psychological Association, American 

Psychological Association and others), outreach opportunities (e.g., Light Up the Night at Ft. 

Campbell), conference attendance (National Multicultural Summit, Southeast Psychological 

Association, etc.) and trainings (e.g. MMPI-3 training, AACEPT Training for neurodivergent 

clients). Many are funded for all individuals wishing to attend, either through course fees or 

through grant funding. Others are provided gratis by faculty as per their areas of expertise. These 

are disseminated during program meetings, clinic meetings, and via email, and students are not 

required to attend, though all of the above and many more were available to all students. Some 

opportunities are course-, advisor-, and/or student-research interest-specific, such as when in Fall 

2021, Dr. McKelvey’s advisees created and disseminated a civility training for members of the 

Clarksville City Council, or when as part of the Military Psychology course students attended a 

conference to present a poster based on a needs survey conducted as part of the course, or 

currently as former students from the Health Psychology course participate in the writing of a 

grant related to the clinic. Students are required to complete some of these activities by the end 

of their program as referenced above, but are free to choose how to accomplish these goals. All 

junior faculty have written or been part of grant projects, with two of the three currently on 

funded projects, and the third planning to reapply. These projects all have student roles for 

activity and funding. The program director (the only tenured faculty member) is in the process of 

writing a grant that, if funded, will also have roles for students involving activity and funding.  

Clinical Hours 

Students are all expected to complete and document various types of clinical activity during their 

tenure in the program. The department pays for tracking software called Time2Track to ease the 

burden of documentation for students. All students engage in numerous clinically-related 

activities that count toward the hours that they will submit on their internship applications, even 

those not engaging in direct clinical services at any time. These activities could include group 

supervision during practicum class and clinic meeting, didactics, observation of other clinicians, 

outreach, scoring of assessments administered by other clinicians, etc.  
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